Minutes of Regular Meeting The Board of Trustees Duncanville ISD

A Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Duncanville ISD was held Monday, July 21, 2025, at 6:30 PM in the Duncanville ISD Education Plaza, 710 S. Cedar Ridge Drive, Duncanville, TX 75137.

1. CALL TO ORDER AT 6:30 PM

President Jacqueline Culton called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. This meeting was called under the Texas Government Code 551.045.

Let the record show that a quorum of the Board of Trustees is present, that the meeting has been duly called and that the notice of this meeting has been posted in accordance with the Texas Open Meetings Act, Texas Government Code Chapter 551. Our mission at Duncanville ISD is to engage, equip, and empower all scholars to achieve their unique potential.

The following trustees were in attendance: Jacqueline Culton, Carla Fahey, Dr. LaSonja Flowers, Phil McNeely, Cassandra Phillips, and Janet Veracruz.

2. OPENING CEREMONIES

A. INVOCATION
Trustee Janet Veracruz
B. PLEDGE TO US FLAG AND TEXAS FLAG
Board Members

C. SUPERINTENDENT'S REPORT

Dr. T. Lamar Goree

1. UPDATE OF CURRENT DISTRICT EVENTS, INFORMATION, OPERATIONS, AND PROGRAMS

Dr. T. Lamar Goree

Dr. Goree presented the Superintendent's Report. Thank you very much Madam President and good evening to everyone assembled today. It is certainly my pleasure to present to you our superintendent's report for July 21st, 2025. I'd certainly like to start with a huge shoutout to our Duncanville U. Duncanville U 2025 was a dynamic two-day professional learning experience designed to equip and empower over 250 teachers, campus administrators, and instructional support staff for the upcoming school year. The conference provides meaningful opportunity for staff to earn exchange credit through engaging relevant sessions aligned to district priorities and things that can be immediately applied in the classroom. Day one featured keynote speaker, Wade King, the co-author of Get Your Teach On, who introduced the Five to Thrive instructional framework. This model highlights the five essential best practices every educator should have in their toolkit. Focus on the instructional target, promote student accountability, incorporate motion and movement, maintain effective pacing

and proximity and use data tracking to drive instruction.

Day two was just as exciting with the guest speaker Mansfield Key, who reminded the educators of the powerful impact education has on the culture and climate of their classroom and campus. His message, You May Be the Key to Someone's Assignment, set the tone for a day filled with best practice sessions led by Duncanville staff. These sessions were strategically aligned to the Five to Thrive framework, ensuring that participants were left with tools ready for immediate implementation. And again, I had the opportunity to greet and welcome the educators back to this wonderful conference. I just want to thank everyone for taking time from these last days of their summer vacation to participate in this meaningful professional development.

A school system where every student is a champion. We are certainly excited to continue to write success stories for our students one student at a time as we continue to grow on our champions choice opportunities in our district. We are a district that fully does embrace that choice is something that families deserve and want to certainly make sure that Duncanville ISD is the choice of our champion families. We are planning several key events to help students and families explore the wide array of choices that they have within our school system. A couple of things that we're doing and one thing that'll be new this year, we're doing a fall choice showcase. We'll kick off our school shopping event with dedicated showcases featuring all district choice options. More details will come as we begin to talk about this in the fall.

We're also excited to once again do our eighth-grade middle school career expo. This will be in October. And this year, we will host this event a little earlier in October. This will allow our eighth-grade students and families opportunities to explore and select from our CTE programs of study sooner. We truly do believe this earlier introduction will lead to and facilitate a smoother transition.

We're also excited to be in the planning phases for our big event in March, our Champions Choice event. This is our large school shopping event, which we will hold in March of 2026. This comprehensive event will feature showcase from all district departments and campuses. This truly provides a holistic view of the opportunities offered to families in our school district. The Champions Choice application will open in November and remain open through mid-April. We're thrilled to introduce several new and impactful selections for families to consider on the application. A few of those choices will be things like information technology and this is a CTE program of study, firefighter, which is also a CTE program of study, greenhouse operations, which is a CTE program of study as well as arts band, athletics and choir.

We're determined to ensure accurate numbers for our incoming eighth grade students and those who participate in program will now be selected and will be made aware of their decisions in a much sooner fashion. Additionally, our fine arts and innovation committees are actively designing the curriculum and application process for the upcoming Central Elementary Fine Arts Academy as well as working on the application process for our Smith Early Learning Academy. Remember, both of those schools will come online in the '26 school year and we're certainly excited about all the choice opportunities.

I have given you a lot of information. Please know that there will be more information to come as we plan out this wonderful choice opportunities.

There will be an enrollment fair on Monday, August 5th at Duncanville High School from 9:00 AM to 2:00 PM. There will be onsite enrollment assistance available, free immunization, community resources, and backpack giveaway for the first 200 to complete the enrollment for that day. Please encourage families to take advantage of early enrollment in school.

Well, Duncanville ISD has done it again. I'm proud to share that Duncanville ISD has been selected as one of only 109 districts in the state to receive the Texas Art Education Association Visual Arts Award for the 24-25 school year. More than 1,200 districts across Texas were eligible to apply and this recognition places Duncanville ISD among an elite group of district leaders that lead the way in visual arts education.

This honor is presented by the Visual Arts Administrators of Texas, a division of TAEA. It recognizes districts that demonstrate outstanding leadership in promoting the arts both within our school and throughout the community. To receive this award, districts must meet or exceed rigorous 14-point rubric that includes active participation in TAEA through membership exhibitions and contests, as well as meaningful community engagements through field experiences, service projects, and collaborations with other academic areas. I'm incredibly proud that Duncanville ISD met and exceeded those expectations. Our visual arts program is thriving at every grade level and this recognition is a reflection of the talented educators, engaged students and strong community partnerships that support the arts in our district. Congratulations to everyone who made this possible. This is a panther pride in action.

We also had an opportunity to meet with family and the community to introduce our new executive principal, Mr. Danny Colbert. Mr. Colbert will be introduced later, so at this time I would just say congratulations to him and his introduction will come later in the program today. That does conclude our superintendent's report for today. Thank you very much, Madam President.

President Culton commented. Thank you, Dr. Goree. A lot of great things are being planned for and are happening at Duncanville ISD. And congratulations on the Texas Art Education Association Award to you and your staff. That's really wonderful. All we can say is get ready, get ready, get ready for great things. Great things are happening at Duncanville ISD.

D. RECOGNITIONS/COMMENDATIONS

Connie Wallace

1. DONATIONS

Mr. Tellauance presented Donations. Greetings to Madam President Culton, to all our trustees and to Superintendent Goree. I'm excited to recognize our donors at this time. For the month of July, we did have two donations, both from Kona Ice of Southwest Dallas County, one in the amount of \$175 and the second, in the amount of \$225, both going to Kennemer Middle School. We want to continue to recognize the partnership we have with our community and thank them for their support. Thank you.

2. INTRODUCTIONS

Pamela Brown
a. DIRECTOR OF SPECIAL EDUCATION
Pamela Brown

Ms. Pamela Brown introduced the Director of Special Education. Greetings Board President Culton, Board of Trustees and Dr. Goree. I am pleased to announce some of the new hires to our district's leadership team. The first person that I'm going to ask to join me at the podium is Dr. Wernsetta Session, if she could come up. We are pleased to welcome Dr. Session as the new Director of Special Education for Duncanville ISD. With over 25 years of experience in education, Dr. Session brings a strong and unwavering commitment to equity, inclusion, and academic excellence for all students. She earned her Doctorate of Education in leadership and learning from Anderson University, a master's degree in educational leadership from the University of North Texas and a bachelor's degree in political science from Texas Southern University. Dr. Session has served in a range of leadership roles, including special education instructional coordinator in Mansfield ISD where she supported district-wide initiatives, led professional learning and collaborated closely with campus leaders to strengthen instructional practices and student outcomes.

We are confident that Dr. Session's leadership will be a valuable asset to our students, staff and families, and we look forward to the impact that she will have across the district. Please join us in giving a warm welcome to Dr. Session as she joins the Duncanville ISD family, we are excited about the positive impact her leadership will have on students, staff, families and the community. Welcome to Duncanville. Dr. Session did share that she had her husband and daughter in the audience, so if you would please stand. Thank you so much for attending.

b. DIRECTOR OF SPECIAL EDUCATION Pamela Brown

Ms. Pamela Brown introduced the Director of Special Education. The second person that I'd like to invite to the podium is Mr. Clifford Jingles. We are proud to announce the promotion of Mr. Clifford Jingles to the position of Director of Special Education for Duncanville ISD. As a valued member of the Duncanville ISD family, Mr. Jingles most recently served as special education coordinator where he led district-wide initiatives to strengthen instructional quality, support program compliance and build collaborative partnerships with campus leaders. Mr. Jingles holds a master's degree in counseling from Prairie View A&M University and a bachelor's degree in mass communications from Southern University. His academic background combined with his hands-on leadership experience uniquely equips him to guide the continued growth of special education services in our district. He is deeply committed to fostering inclusive practices and advancing instructional excellence to support the success of students with disabilities.

Mr. Jingles is known for his thoughtful leadership, collaborative approach and unwavering dedication to creating environments where all students can thrive. We are confident that his continued leadership will have a meaningful and lasting impact on our students, staff and families. Please join us in congratulating Mr. Jingles as he steps into his new role. Mr. Jingles did share before that he does have friends and family members in the audience, if you would please stand. Thank you.

c. DIRECTOR OF CHILD NUTRITION Pamela Brown

Ms. Pamela Brown introduced the Director of Child Nutrition. Next to the podium, I would like to invite Ms. Crystal Esquivel. We are pleased to announce Crystal Esquivel as the new Director of Child Nutrition for Duncanville ISD. Ms. Esquivel is a dedicated and experienced nutrition professional who has proudly served Duncanville ISD since 2010. A registered and licensed dietician, she brings deep expertise in menu planning, special diets, USDA compliance and nutrition service operations. She previously served as the district's registered dietician and stepped in as interim nutrition services director from August to December in 2022. Ms. Esquivel holds a Bachelor of Science in nutrition from UT Southwestern Medical Center and earned a nationally recognized school nutrition specialist credential through the School Nutrition Association.

Over the past decade, she has gained extensive hands-on experience across all aspects of child nutrition services, from state reimbursement claims to budgeting, hiring, and professional development. Known for her professionalism, collaborative approach, and commitment to student wellness. She is passionate about fueling student success one meal at a time. Please join us in congratulating her on her new role as director of child nutrition. She did share that she does have friends and family members in the audience, so if you would please stand. Thank you so much for joining us. Thank you.

d. EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR OF ACADEMICS Pamela Brown

Ms. Pamela Brwon introduced the Executive Director of Academics. Next up to the podium, I would like to invite Dr. April Wyatt. We are pleased to welcome Dr. April Wyatt as the new Executive Director of Academics for Duncanville ISD. Dr. Wyatt is a visionary educator with over 20 years of experience in public education, including 15 years as a principal. Most recently, she served as principal of David Daniels Elementary Academy in Grand Prairie ISD where her leadership helped improve the campus rating from an F score of 59 to a C score of 79 in just one year with continued gains projected. Prior to that, she led Whitt Fine Arts Academy for 13 years, transforming it into a thriving school of choice with a strong fine arts focus and community engagement.

Dr. Wyatt is a graduate of the Holdsworth Center Leadership Program and has supported peer leaders through national research efforts focused on instructional effectiveness. She holds degrees from Houston Tillotson University and Texas A&M University-Commerce and is expected to complete her Doctorate of Education from East Texas this August 2025. Please join us in congratulating her as she steps into her leadership role to advance academic excellence across our campuses. Dr. Wyatt does have friends and family members in the audience. If you would please stand. Thank you so much for being here.

e. DEPUTY POLICE CHIEF Pamela Brown

Ms. Pamela Brown introduced the Deputy Police Chief. Next to the podium, I would like to invite Mr. Antoine White. Thank you. We are pleased to introduce Antoine White as the Deputy Chief of Police for Duncanville ISD. Mr. White brings 26 years of law enforcement experience with extensive

leadership in police operations, investigations and public safety management. He most recently served as the Deputy Chief of Police for the Shreveport Police Department, where he oversaw multiple divisions, managed daily operations, conducted departmental inspections, and provided leadership for supervisory staff. Throughout his career, officer White has held leadership assignments in the sex crimes unit, juvenile investigations, school resource operations and mounted patrol.

He completed advanced law enforcement leadership training through the Federal Bureau of Investigation Law Enforcement Executive Development Association, the Harvard Public Safety Summit, and numerous specialized certifications. He holds an executive master's in criminal justice from Southern University and a Bachelor of Science in Criminal Justice from Wiley College. In addition, he is a veteran of the United States Navy Reserve. Please join us in welcoming Antoine White, our new Deputy Police Chief. Thank you. And he shared that he has friends and family members in the audience. If you would please stand. Thank you.

f. CHIEF COMMUNICATIONS OFFICER Pamela Brown

Ms. Pamela Brown introduced the Chief Communications Officer. Next to the podium, I would like to invite Ana Avila. We are pleased to welcome Ms. Ana Avila to Duncanville ISD as our new Chief Communications Officer. She brings a wealth of experience in school communications and public engagement, having led communication efforts in multiple public-school districts and municipalities. Most recently, she served as Director of Communications for Highland Park ISD, where she played a key role in the successful passage of a \$137.3 million bond and led internal and external communication strategies across the district. Prior to that, she worked as a marketing specialist in Garland ISD and held multimedia and communication roles in Edinburg Consolidated ISD and the city of Edinburg. She holds a bachelor's degree in mass communications with a concentration in broadcast journalism and a Master of Arts in communication from the University of Texas Rio Grande Valley. Known for her creativity, professionalism, and strong media presence, she brings a dynamic and student-centered approach to storytelling. We are excited to welcome her to the Duncanville Panther family and look forward to the innovation and energy she will bring to our communication efforts.

g. PRINCIPAL OF DUNCANVILLE HIGH SCHOOL Pamela Brown

Ms. Pamela Brown introduced the Principal of Duncanville High School. Next up to the podium. I would like to invite Mr. Danny Colbert Jr. We are proud to congratulate Mr. Danny Colbert Jr. on his appointment as the new principal of Duncanville High School. Mr. Colbert brings 19 years of experience in education, including over a decade in campus leadership and assistant principal roles at the elementary, middle, and high school levels. He most recently served as principal of Alexander Elementary School where he improved student achievement, strengthened campus culture and reduced chronic absenteeism and discipline referrals. He also implemented effective systems for professional development and teacher support. Prior to that, Mr. Colbert spent three years as an assistant principal at Duncanville High School where he led the ninth-grade team and freshman

operations. His leadership contributed to notable growth in the CTE and biology departments as well as the development of mentoring systems and collaborative professional learning communities.

Mr. Colbert holds a bachelor's degree from Paul Quinn College and a master's degree from Prairie View A&M University. He is a results-driven leader with a strong record of advancing student outcomes, cultivating school-wide excellence and empowering staff. Please join us in congratulating and welcoming him back to Duncanville High School as he takes on this important role. Mr. Colbert did share that he does have friends and family members in the audience. If you would please stand. Thank you.

h. PRINCIPAL OF ALEXANDER ELEMENTARY Pamela Brown

Ms. Pamela Brown introduced the Principal of Alexander Elementary. Next up to the podium, I would like to invite Ms. Phillips. We are pleased to announce Alicia Phillips as the new principal of Alexander Elementary. Ms. Phillips brings 23 years of experience in education, including the last 14 years proudly serving in Duncanville ISD. She most recently served as the assistant principal at Alexander Elementary and previously held the same role at Smith Elementary. In these positions, she led the implementation of restorative practices, supported curriculum initiatives, and facilitated PLCs or Professional Learning Communities to drive student success. Before moving into campus leadership, Ms. Phillips served as the district's ELAR and social studies coordinator for grades K through six where she supported literacy instruction and provided coaching across 12 campuses.

Her work has consistently centered on fostering equity, engagement and academic excellence for all students. Ms. Phillips holds a master's degree in teaching and learning and a reading specialist degree from St. Mary's University. She also earned a bachelor's degree in elementary education from the University of Minnesota Duluth and completed her principal certification through Lamar University. We look forward to the continued growth and success of Alexander Elementary under her leadership and she's excited about the future campus. Please join us in congratulating Ms. Phillips on her new role as principal.

i. SENIOR JROTC INSTRUCTOR Pamela Brown

Ms. Pamela Brown introduced the Senior JROTC Instructor. And finally, I'm going to invite Captain David Brown to the podium. We are pleased to welcome Captain David Brown, III, as the senior army instructor for JROTC. Captain Brown has more than 26 years of distinguished military service and over 10 years of experience as a JROTC instructor. During his army career, he served in key leadership roles, including support logistics, company commander, recruiting company commander and chief of supply and inventory management. His service included deployments to Iraq, Bosnia, Afghanistan, Korea, and Japan, where he led teams and managed complex logistic operations in both peacetime and combat environments. Since retiring from the military, captain Brown has successfully led JROTC programs in Texas, the U.S. Virgin Islands, and Georgia.

He is known for mentoring cadets, building strong leadership programs and helping students secure scholarships and career opportunities. Captain Brown holds a Bachelor of Science in Criminal Justice

with a specialization in human resources, an associate of arts in law enforcement and advanced training from the U.S. Army Logistics University. He is a highly decorated veteran who continues to serve by developing the next generation of leaders through the values of service, discipline and excellence. We are excited to welcome Captain Brown to Duncanville ISD, and we look forward to the positive impact he will make on our students and the community. Thank you. And Captain Brown does have friends and family members in the audience. If you would be so kind to stand you. Thank you.

Trustee Fahey commented. Thank you for your past service and your medals almost blinded me.

President Culton commented. Thank you, Mrs. Brown. We would like to thank all the new hires and the promotions. You've picked the right place; it's the right time. The challenges are many but also, the reward is going to be great, so we're happy that you have selected Duncanville ISD to join with and we're looking forward to great things from each one and thank you families for being here tonight to support the new employees.

3. COMMUNICATION FROM CITIZENS TO DISCUSS PENDING AGENDA ITEMS BEFORE THE BOARD

There were no communications from citizens to discuss pending agenda items before the board.

4. CLOSED SESSION as authorized by the Texas Open Meetings Act, Texas Government Code Chapter 551.

The board went into closed session at 7:01 p.m.

A. CONSULTATION WITH THE BOARD ATTORNEY (§551.071)

Private Consultation with the Boards' attorney with respect to pending or contemplated litigation, settlement offers, and matters where the attorney's duty to the Board, pursuant to the code of professional responsibility of the State Bar of Texas, clearly conflicts with the provisions of the Open Meetings Act.

B. PURCHASE, EXCHANGE, LEASE, OR VALUE OF REAL PROPERTY (§551.072)

C. PERSONNEL (§551.074)

Appointments, Discipline, Dismissals, Duties, Employment, Evaluations, Extensions, Leaves of Absences, Non-Renewals and Proposals for Non-Renewals, Renewals, Reassignments, Retirements, and Settlements

- 5. RECONVENE IN OPEN SESSION AT 7:56 PM
- 6. TAKE ACTION ON ITEMS DISCUSSED IN CLOSED SESSION
- 7. CONSIDER APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS (ALL ITEMS MAY BE ACTED UPON AT THE SAME TIME BY THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES)

Trustee Phillips made a motion to move action item 8B to the consent agenda; Trustee McNeely seconded the motion. Motion passes 6-0.

Trustee Phillips made a motion to approve the consent agenda as amended; Trustee Fahey seconded the motion. Motion passes 6-0.

A. MEETING MINUTES Jody Lofton

B. APPROVAL OF ANNUAL INVESTMENT ACTIVITY REVIEW Darla Moss

C. APPROVAL OF A RESOLUTION DESIGNATING EMPLOYEES TO SERVE AS INVESTMENT OFFICERS OF THE DISTRICT AND INVEST DISTRICT FUNDS

Darla Moss

D. RENEWAL 2025-2026 DALLAS COLLEGE MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING Dr. Samuel Nix

E. EDUGENCE DATA MANAGEMENT SYSTEM RENEWAL Dr. Samuel Nix

F. CONSIDER APPROVAL OF DUNCANVILLE HIGH SCHOOL HIGH HATS TO TRAVEL TO WASHINGTON, D. C., TO PERFORM IN THE 2026 NATIONAL CHERRY BLOSSOM PARADE Dr. Sam Nix

G. ISCorp SKYWARD BUSINESS & SKYWARD STUDENT (RENEWAL) Chris Malone

H. MICROSOFT SERVICES (RENEWAL)
Chris Malone

I. APPROVAL OF TASB POLICY UPDATE 125 Tellauance Graham

J. RENEWAL OF THE 2025-2026 AND 2026-2027 UNIVERSITY OF NORTH TEXAS AT DALLAS (UNTD) MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING FOR THE EDUCATIONAL LEADERSHIP DEVELOPMENT PARTNERSHIP

Dr. Winnifred Goodman

8. CONSIDER APPROVAL OF ACTION AGENDA ITEMS

A. COMPETITIVE SEALED PROPOSAL (CSP) FOR RFP #24-25.016 CENTRAL FINE ARTS ACADEMY
Mari Zamora

Ms. Mari Zamora presented Competitive Sealed Proposal (CSP) for RFP #24-25.016 Central Fine Arts Academy. Good evening, Madam President, trustees and Dr. Goree. Our bond committee recommended, and voters approved Bond 2023, which included the renovation and repurposing of Central Elementary into our choice campus of Central Fine Arts Academy. To complete the

renovations, the district solicited contractor proposals on May 20th, 2025, and re-posted solicitation on May 27th, 2025, as per purchasing guidelines. Request for proposal, RFP 2425.016, was issued as a competitive seal proposal, CSP, and included a non-mandatory pre-proposal conference that was held on May 28th, 2025.

The conference was to review the project scope and details. Completed proposals were submitted prior to the closing deadline on June 19th, 2025. The district received eight completed proposals from general contractors, which were evaluated by district staff. The competitive seal proposal evaluation summary, which is on page 177 of the board book. Based on that evaluation, Northridge Construction was determined to provide the best value to the district. Their proposal came to more than \$3.1 million under our budget for central.

Your packet that was in the board book on page 178 had a letter from the architecture firm WRA. Jody did hand you a revised one today, and the difference between the two was the one in the packet that you received previously, that did not include the alternates. The copy you have today that you received tonight, that is the base cost plus the alternates. The alternates include removing existing concrete on the south side near the playground and upgrading the shade structure from fabric to metal. It is a recommendation of the administration that the board consider and take possible action to negotiate an entrant in agreement with Northridge Construction Group for Central Fine Arts Academy. I'll be happy to address any questions you may have.

Trustee McNeely made a motion to consider and take possible action to negotiate and enter into an agreement with Northridge Construction Group for construction of the Central Fine Arts Academy; Trustee Phillips seconded the motion.

President Culton asked. So, there's the base proposal of \$11,349,000, and then alternate one, new concrete at the existing basketball court and alternate two, metal shade structure over the proposed playground for a total of \$328,331 for the two alternates?

Ms. Zamora replied. Yes. Together with the base bid total is \$11,677,331.

President Culton asked. And then, so I guess, the desire of the district would be to consider the base plus the two alternates, the total amount?

Ms. Zamora replied. Yes. Whenever we release a proposal, we have our, what you call must haves. Then you have your, we'd like to have this if the budget allows, and fortunately, because this budget came in quite under, we could do both.

Motion passes 6-0.

B. APPROVAL OF DATA SHARING AGREEMENTS WITH ECONOMIC MOBILITY SYSTEMS (EMS) AND EDUCATION IS FREEDOM (EIF) FOR COLLEGE, CAREER, AND MILITARY READINESS SERVICES (CCMR)

Dr. Sam Nix

Moved to consent agenda.

C. ARP ESSER III NON-COMPLIANCE RESOLUTION Dr. Sam Nix

Dr. Sam Nix presented ARP ESSER III Non-Compliance Resolution. Good evening, Madam President, members of the board and Dr. Goree. As we know, as a district, we received ESSER funds several years ago, and we received correspondence not too long ago that we were not in compliance with some of the spending of those ESSER funds. So, there was an audit conducted of our district, and as a result of that audit, TEA came back and said that we initially owed over a million dollars back to TEA. The team, being the CFO and the Director of State Accountability, went through the process of trying to rectify this to ensure that we could find all the documents and be in compliance with ESSER.

As we stand now, from a million dollars, we have gotten down to about \$159,000. And so, what I'd like to do is I would like to bring up to the podium Dr. Washington. She is our Director of State and Federal Accountability, and what I would like for her to do is kind of share, number one, how did we find ourselves in this situation. Provide detailed information about what we are doing about it and then provide a very detailed explanation of what systems we have in place to ensure that we never find ourselves in this type of situation again. So, I'd like to bring up Dr. Sue Ellen Washington. Once again, our Director of State and Federal Accountability to provide the details.

Dr. Sue Ellen Washington added to the presentation. Thank you, Dr. Nix. Good evening, Board President Colton, Dr. Goree and members of the board. I'm here tonight to present an update regarding ESSER 3 Grant and recent TEA audit findings related to federal compliance. This started in the school year 2022-2023, and Duncanville has submitted formal correspondence supporting documentation to TEA in response to audit inquiries. The preliminary report from TEA identified seven areas of non-compliance, with the initial question cost totaling over a million dollars, specifically \$1,070,783.83.

Following our response, a mission of a corrective action plan, the total disallowed amount was reduced significantly to \$159,152.63. On May 21st, 2025, TEA issued a non-compliance resolution requiring us to repay these funds using state or local funds by July 28th, 2025. Tonight, the administration recommends that the board approve the repayment of the \$159,152.63 from our state and federal funds, and authorized superintendent and staff to submit final corrective action. This action supports our commitment to priority four, fiscal stewardship and operational excellence, and demonstrates our responsibility in safeguarding public resources and maintaining compliance and federal requirements.

Originally, we had seven findings. We were able to provide documentation that brought that down. The two additional findings were due to a miscoding of an allowable purchase and the other was the lack of documentation of time and effort for ESSER funded positions. Time and effort is a federal funded position, needs to have a keeping of what they're doing. And so, we did not have that documentation. That's where that amount is coming from. Moving forward however, I'm already working with Human Resources and Business Services to ensure that this does not happen again, and we are developing systems and procedures to have all the documentation and checks and balances to ensure that moving forward this does not happen. Thank you for your continuous support. At this time, I respectfully recommend the approval of the administration recommendation and I'm happy to

answer any questions that you may have.

Trustee Phillips made a motion to approve the repayment of \$159,152.63 using state or local funds, and authorize the superintendent and staff to submit all required corrective actions and documentation to the Texas Education Agency in response to the ESSER three non-compliance resolution; Trustee Dr. Flowers seconded the motion.

Trustee Dr. Flowers asked. My first question is, to Dr. Goree, who was responsible for oversight for ESSER? I know you weren't here, but do you see that aligned? Who's responsible for that?

Dr. Goree replied. I don't know the answer to that question. Again, as Dr. Washington indicated, the findings go back to 2022-23, and I do not have that information, but I certainly can provide that information to the board. I would have to just talk to the staff around that though.

Trustee Dr. Flowers asked. Dr. Washington, how long have you been in this position?

Dr. Washington replied. I started November 4th, 2024.

Trustee Dr. Flowers asked. So, the person responsible for coding that information, we don't know that either yet?

Dr. Washington replied. No, ma'am.

Trustee Phillips commented. In the notes, they said that it was previous [inaudible 00:45:40].

Dr. Goree replied. Right. In fact, we're all kind of from CFO to CAO to Director of Federal Programs. Everyone's new to those positions, so I would not want to say anyone without doing some investigation around that whole process of how that was managed in district in those years.

Trustee Dr. Flowers commented. I didn't really mean who, like the person, but my goal is to talk about the training, what was missing as far as the training was concerned for. So, instead of who, the position.

Dr. Goree replied. Right, and I do appreciate that because a big part of my conversation with the team as we've rectified this is that how do we prevent this from happening in the future? And I do believe there were even some findings that we had that we were able to go back and dig around and find those things so that we could rectify those issues. But when you think about something, as time in a row, just documenting that time, those are things that we are putting training in place so that we will have that documentation as we move forward.

Trustee Fahey asked. Was 22-23, was it our second year of using the ESSER? Did it start 2021 or was it 21-22?

Dr. Goree replied. I think, if I'm remembering correctly, and Dr. Washington, I don't know if you remember, but it actually started in the year 2020. You got those first dollars that came out almost

immediately at the onset of COVID, and that was in 2020. I would think that these were ESSER three, so this would've almost been that third year of that. Ms. Washington, anything you want to add to that?

Dr. Washington replied. No. I'm okay.

President Trustee Culton asked. So, the documents that we're required to send back to the state identify corrective actions. So, we've addressed how to move forward, these kinds of things will be handled in the event, well, I guess when we're dealing with any type of federal funding. So, do we feel as if the plans that we've identified are sufficient?

Dr. Washington replied. Absolutely.

Dr. Goree added. I will support Dr. Washington in that is that we do believe we have a plan of action so that we will not end up in this position.

Dr. Washington added. Just to clarify, ESSER funders have expired.

Dr. Goree added. I think the speak too would be more to all our other, any of our managed money. So, and again, we will have things in place to make sure that we have those checks and balances in place, to make sure that we are following the guidelines as set up by our funders.

Motion passes 6-0.

D. ACCESS CARD READERS Mari Zamora

Ms. Mari Zamora presented the Access Card Readers. Good evening again, Madam President, trustees and Dr. Goree. The Safety and Facilities Enhancement Safe Cycle 2 grant comes from the state and allows for both required and non-required safety enhancements. So, this includes upgrading and adding card access technology, which is what we have before you. This replacement is necessary because the current technology has reached its end of life and the new technology will feature enhanced security and reduce the likelihood that outdated technology inside this equipment could be compromised.

So, additionally, this proposal will install equipment and updated technology that's necessary, and necessary supporting hardware on additional doors, at Duncanville High School, they did not currently have this technology. The total costs for removal and installation of upgrading the equipment and technology across the district and adding seven additional doors to the high school is \$224,012.

The district sought to receive quotes from two companies that sell this equipment in our region. This technology is made by the same manufacture as our current system, but again, they're newer and they're more secure. They're the only two companies who sell this equipment in our region and we're restricted to them, and we cannot purchase from any other vendor or out of region supplier.

We believe the proposal from DAC that's found in your board book on pages 275 to 281 of the board

book offers the best value for the district. Their quote is \$30,000 less than the other vendor and it even includes 3,000 cards as well. DAC is pre-vetted, and they hold a contract with BuyBoard Purchasing Cooperative. Therefore, I would recommend the board approve the proposal from DAC for installation upgrade of additional security technology for the district in the amount of \$224,012. Are there any questions I could answer for you at this time?

Trustee McNeely made a motion to approve the proposal from DAC for installation of upgraded and additional card readers in the amount of \$224,000.12; Trustee Phillips seconded the motion.

President Culton asked. I have a question, Ms. Zamora. So, is this going to integrate with our current system?

Ms. Zamora replied. Yes ma'am. Same. Works with our current technology, it's just better and upgraded.

Motion passes 6-0.

E. CONSIDER APPROVAL OF THE UPDATED 2025-2026 COMPENSATION PLAN AND PAY INCREASES FOR EMPLOYEES

Pamela Brown

Ms. Pamela Brown presented Consider Approval of the Updated 2025-2026 Compensation Plan and Pay Increases for Employees. Good evening, Board President Culton, Board of Trustees and Dr. Goree. Tonight, I will be presenting the Updated 25-26 Compensation Plan and proposed pay increases for employees. As part of the recommendation, the district will implement the required salary increases outlined in House Bill 2 through the teacher retention allotment. In addition, we are adjusting the teacher pay scale, to align with the provisions of HB 2, or House Bill 2. This ensures both compliance with state law and the continued competitiveness of our compensation framework for classroom educators.

Secondly, we are also recommending tonight a 2% increase at the midpoint for all eligible employees. This adjustment supports the district's broader efforts to recognize employee contributions, strengthen retention, and provide consistent salary growth across positions.

Lastly, we are recommending compensation adjustments in addition to the 2% midpoint for teacher adjacent roles. These are positions that work closely with instructional staff and contribute directly to student success. These adjustments are proposed in response to the teacher salary increases to maintain internal equity and alignment with our compensation structure.

As part of our implementation of House Bill 2, teacher pay increases will be distributed based on verified years of experience. These increases reflect both legislative requirements and the district's commitment to valuing teachers. Teachers with zero to two years of experience will receive \$1,250, and this is not funded from HB 2. So, a lot of this would come from district funds. Currently, 57% of new teachers in the state of Texas are uncertified, and so the market is competitive with newly certified teachers. And so, our district wants to ensure that we have a competitive advantage and that we have a competitive start salary to meet the goal of positively impacting student achievement, with

having those teachers in the classroom.

Teachers with three to four years of experience would receive a \$2,500 salary increase, which would be funded through HB 2. And then lastly, teachers with five or more years of experience would receive a \$5,000 increase, which would also be funded through HB2. And of course, this is in addition to the board approved pay raises that you provided in May, with our teacher's compensation scale that has already increased it by an amount of \$2,500.

So, this is a slide that is projecting the estimate for the number of teachers with zero to two years of experience. Because we are still in the midst of the hiring season, the final count is not yet determined. When hiring teachers, we must wait on their official service records to come in before finalizing their placement on the teacher scale. So ideally, when you hire a new teacher, they're all placed at year zero until you receive those records and then you place them at the appropriate teacher step.

This process typically continues through August and September as we continue to hire teachers and receive service records even after the start of school. That said, for the purposes of budgeting and planning, we are presenting historical data to provide the board with a reasonable estimate. Given that most district resignation deadlines have passed, we expect that a lot of the remaining new hire positions for vacant positions would likely be first year teacher positions, or between zero and two years.

Our goal is to attract and hire newly certified teachers and retain them with the competitive salary structure. I did want to add that eligible support staff for the staff retention allotment, which is a part of HB 2, does include teachers not covered under the teacher retention allotment. So, under the teacher retention allotment is \$2,500 and the \$5,000 increase, but there is money that is allocated to other staff, such as those with fewer than three years of experience. So, it would cover some of the costs, but additional costs would also come from district funds.

This slide outlines the teacher salary schedule for the 24-25 school year. As you may recall, in May, their board approved the \$2,500 salary increase for all the teacher steps, funded by the district out of our district funds. This slide reflects those adjustments along with an additional \$1,250 increase for teachers with the zero to two years of experience, also funded through the district's budget. Some of it will be funded through the district's budget. In addition, the slide incorporates the HB 2 funded increases with teachers with three to four years of experience and five or more years of experience. And so, these are just examples of how our compensation has transitioned over time from the 24-25 teacher scale to what you approved in May, to what it would be now out of HB 2 and district funds with zero to two years of experience. The updated salaries include all those adjustments with the proposed scale being in yellow.

On this next slide, it outlines the proposed 2% midpoint salary increase for all eligible employees, with an estimated total cost of \$882,390. This recommendation supports district priorities around employee retention, and it helps to ensure that we remain competitive with neighboring districts. All eligible employees across departments and roles would receive a 2% increase based on the midpoint of their individual pay grades. In addition to teacher specific raises funded through House Bill 2, the legislation also includes the support staff retention allotment, which I referred to on the previous

slide.

The staff retention allotment must be used to increase base pay for non-administrative support staff, so anyone that is not in a supervisory or administrative role, and that includes teachers with less than the three years of experience as referenced on the previous slide. It can also include counselors and nurses and aides, custodians, food service workers, and just a wider range of positions that are not in a supervisory staff, even clerical staff.

And so, this provides districts with \$45 per student in the adjusted average daily attendance. And so, some of those funds could contribute to staff raises as well. These funds are intended for salary increases for staff who are not eligible for the teacher retention allotment and who are not, again, in administrative or supervisory roles. By combining the HB 2 funds with district resources, with district and local funds, we can hopefully, pending board approval, extend compensation increases more equitably across the district.

This next slide highlights examples of teacher adjacent positions. On one of the previous slides, I talked about additional increases for teacher adjacent positions on top of the 2% midpoint. These are roles that support instruction and student success, but do not directly serve as the teacher record. These positions typically require a teacher certification and include, but are not limited to, assistant principals, counselors, instructional coaches, coordinators, and specialists. And so, with these increases of HB 2, as teacher pay has increased and the daily rate of teacher pay has increased, then it has a ripple effect of also teacher adjacent positions and the need for their daily rate to increase as well. Because at this point, teachers with five or more years of experience will have received a \$7,500 adjustment. So, just to remain aligned with those teachers that are in a teacher career pathway for acceleration and making sure that their salary is in alignment as well.

In addition to this increase, these positions provide direct support to student instruction and success, and it's important that their compensation remains aligned with the improvements that are being made for the teachers from district funds and also from HB 2 funds. The estimated cost of these equity adjustments is approximately \$522,789. This investment helps promote internal consistency across the instructional roles and reflects our commitment to recognizing the contributions of all staff who support teaching and learning.

As we finalize the compensation recommendations, I want to note a few important details related to the implementation. First, the full financial impact of all proposed increases will be captured in the August budget amendment, which will be presented by our CFO, Darla Moss. Secondly, all pay adjustments will be implemented within board approved compensation structure, ensuring consistency with our established pay systems and practices. And then finally, these recommendations align with our HB 2 requirements for teacher salary increases, ensuring that we remain compliant with state law, while also addressing the equity across related roles and other positions in our district. Are there any questions?

President Culton asked. You provided a lot of information for us, Mrs. Brown. So, can you summarize the changes based upon this information?

Ms. Brown replied. The main change is the teacher, as far as with the compensation plan, the major change is the new teacher compensation scale, the new teacher step schedules, which align with the

\$1,250, between the zero to two, the \$2,500 with the three to four years, and the additional \$5,000 for five or more years. That is the major change with the compensation plan. The other proposal is, which is a new proposal to the board, is the 2% midpoint increase for all eligible employees across the board as far as pay raises for all staff and pay raises for staff above the 2% for those teacher adjacent positions.

When looking at the daily rate for a teacher, and now you may have an assistant principal or counselor that now may be making significantly lower than a teacher, but you still need those positions. And so, we want to make sure that you have those people and that they're not falling behind with the increased compensation through HB 2 for teachers. There is some funding, like I said, for other raises with HB 2 at \$45 per student, but a lot of that will also have to be supplemented with district funds.

Dr. Goree added. One thing I'll add to that too though, and I've spoken to the board and we thank the board too for the budget that you adopted in June and what we present to you is that everything that we're doing will operate within those budgetary dollars that have been adopted. Those dollars that will be added and the need for the amendments that will come from our finance department in August speak directly to those additional dollars that we will receive because of HB 2 and how those dollars then will be allocated to increase salaries for our employees. I do think it's important that one more thing too is that that \$45 of course is based on the average daily attendance and those are dollars that we're still waiting on final numbers from the state on to determine how much of that will offset either the raises of the teachers that have zero to three years' experience, but also can be used to offset many of our non-administrative employees like our work custodians and our secretaries and bus drivers and even some campus positions.

President Culton asked. So eligible employee groups, is that everybody other than the teachers? Is it all the other employee groups or which ones would not be a part of the 2%?

Ms. Brown replied. All the different positions in all pay grades would be part of the 2% midpoint. With the bond reconfiguration and rezoning, we've had to reassign different personnel to different positions with the temporary closing of Brandenburg, Central and Smith Elementary. And so that affected multiple positions throughout the district and so with a lot of those positions, we ended up holding employees harmless for one year. So, their salary is already higher and so next year they will have the opportunity to go back or be rehired in their former role and at that time we will give them the 2% adjustment. But since right now their salary is already higher with some of the reassignments, then we're holding them harmless for this year and then next year, depending on their position and their assignment in the district, then they will be given that adjustment at that time. But you don't know where employees will be or what position they will fall in.

President Culton asked. How many employees is that?

Ms. Brown replied. It's not a lot. There were not a lot of employees that received hold harmless letters. I can say it is probably around a dozen. It's not a lot. I don't have the exact count on me, but it's not widespread. There are not a lot of employees, but there were just certain positions where we said, "Hey, we have to do this reassignment. We're holding you harmless for one year."

Dr. Goree replied. We will provide that information to the board.

President Culton asked. So, the budget amendment that we will consider next month will not require any use of any fund balance?

Dr. Goree replied. It will not. The budget amendment that you will do next month will work within the budget that's already approved. We should not be going into any additional fund balance dollars.

Trustee Fahey made a motion to approve the updated 2025-26 compensation plan including a 2% midpoint salary increase for all eligible positions, adjustments to teacher adjacent roles and House Bill 2 pay increases for eligible employees as recommended by the superintendent; Trustee Veracruz seconded the motion. Motion passes 6-0.

F. APPROVAL OF ADMINISTRATOR OUTSIDE-SERVICE CONTRACTS Tellauance Graham

Mr. Tellauance Graham presented Approval of Administration Outside-Service Contracts. To President Culton, to all other trustees and to Dr. Goree, House Bill 3372 is now in effect and regulates when and how public-school administrators can receive payment for professional services performed for another district or outside entity. The statute proposed is to safeguard district resources and eliminate conflict of interest. Under House Bill 3372 an administrator may accept compensation for outside employment only if all three statutory conditions are satisfied. For the purposes of administrator, encompasses every member of the district's leadership team at the level of principal or above. The board, in an open meeting formally finds out the arrangement will not harm the district, poses no conflict of interest, and all services will be done entirely on the administrator's personal time. On page 324 in your board book, you do have copies of the current contracts, and we do recommend approval of the service contracts A and B in board book.

Trustee McNeely made a motion to approve contract A, a written contract between Dr. Sam Nix and Los Fresno's ISD; Trustee Phillips seconded the motion. Motion passes 6-0.

Trustee Phillips made a motion to approve the contract work between LaTisha Griffin and Mesquite ISD, Waxahachie Life Schools and Castleberry ISD; Trustee Veracruz seconded the motion. Motion passes 6-0.

9. INFORMATION/DISCUSSION AGENDA

A. BOND PROJECT UPDATE Mari Zamora

Ms. Mari Zamora presented the Bond Project Update. This is my lucky night. I get to come before you again. Good evening again, Madam President, trustees and Dr. Goree. I'm excited to provide you with an update to Bond 2023. You, the board and our voters has entrusted us with \$170 million investment in our students. So tonight, we're here to share how those funds are being utilized. Later on, you'll

hear from our partners at Lockwood Andrews and Newnham Incorporated, also known as LAN, Qamar Haque, Angel Silva, and Kevin Simon as well as Chris Malone, our Executive Director of Technology.

Just as a reminder, our packages are through renovations. We have two firms that we use, WRA Architecture Firm and Huckabee. WRA has package one. Packages one and two are currently under construction and you'll hear a little bit more about those shortly. Package three is now complete and is a track for Alexander for Fairmeadows. Package four was in bidding, but you tonight voted for that, so that has been awarded. Package five is for Brandenburg and they're still in the design phase and packages six are other campuses and buildings and those are also in the design phase.

Huckabee, we have two projects. Package seven is for Smith Elementary. That is currently the bidding stage. We anticipate bringing a construction recommendation to you all next month. And then package eight is Duncanville High School, the CTE area and area M that are under construction, and you'll also see pictures and get an update on that. Area J is in the bidding phase right now. So, in a few moments you're going to hear from LAN with more information. But before I do that, I just want to publicly thank our campus leadership teams, our principals, our APs, and our secretaries. They have been working tirelessly during the summer in active construction sites. Now, years ago I renovated my house, and I lived in it. Well, never again. It's a lot. It's very taxing when you see just the sounds, the dust, having to relocate. So, I'm truly grateful to our principals, our KPs, our secretaries for their patience and their flexibility through this process because it's been a lot. At this time, I'm going to try to turn it over to Mr. Qamar Haque and he will continue with the updates.

Mr. Haque added to the presentation. Good evening, the Madam President, board members and Dr. Goree. We're here to give you an update. Our packages, one and two, the 10 schools are in construction and we're racing through time to get it ready for the students to arrive on August 13th. There's a lot of work still to do. Some of the photographs that you'll see are the early July photos, so they may look a lot incomplete, but a lot of progress has been done. These are the doors at Daniel. This is for Hardin, this is Byrd Middle School. These bathrooms are now framed and getting ready to finish out. Again, this is Reed Middle School. The bathrooms are a big remodel. This is Kennemer, another remodeling in the bathrooms and the outside cleaning of the facade. Alexander, same thing, the bathrooms. Bilhartz is a little bit ahead of schedule and Fairmeadows has the same, the admin suite and the bathrooms. This is Hyman. We painted the exterior canopy; we did the classroom. Same thing with Merrifield.

They are really racing. Kevin and Angel, our two partners for me, have pushed these jobs literally seven days a week. And we're in the last marathon run to finish these. The next big project is the favorite, our portable complex. We had the honor of Goree to visit that today in person. Again, this complex is coming together. We have a little bit more things to do for safety and security. The buildings are now clean. There were some rough areas. We are putting in some new carpet, some new paint, and new cleaning. Again, these are temporary in nature. We've talked to the principal and the campus staff and Dr. Nix to let the community know and the students and staff that this is temporary, not permanent and will go away very soon.

We are getting ready and making sure the students are safe and sound and they don't have the opportunity to jump because this is all, you'll see here, there are corridors with wooden ramps and steps, with metal handrails, but they have openings. So, we are going to enclose them, so students do

not have the ability to cross and jump and go outside because once you jump, you are on the outside. So, we're going to restrict that. There are 950 students coming to the area, so there are multiple ways to enter, multiple ways to exit. The city fire marshal has concerns about how to exit. So, we are ensuring that we have enough space for students to exit properly in case of fire. It's coming together. Again, it's going to be an important part for the new eighth grade coming into this ninth grade to be their part.

And again, we will do our best to make them feel welcome. But it's still a portable building. It's not going to look new by any means, but this is what it is to get to the next year. And this is next year. This is the M building. This is the existing ninth grade. You can see construction is moving along in this. Oh, these are the portables. Again, now their majority of the ramps are complete. And so, this is our big update on that one. Tomorrow morning, we just came from the site today, Dr. Goree, the concrete work is starting tomorrow. So, tomorrow is day one for concrete. You can see the foundation is ready to start with the new CTE addition.

These are our big updates. The weather is a good thing. It's dry weather. It's hot, but it's moving along and so far, it's been safe. Community, we don't have any complaints. We are getting ready for the start of school. So, we are setting up some new rules and regulations for that. The other one is the Central Elementary, we just approved. Smith, we just finished our bidding. We'll bring it to you next month. That has also some good numbers. These are going to start right around August for Central and Smith. And they're going to open. First, we're going to open up the new edition CTE in May and then June and July with Central and Smith respectively. So, these are our updates.

Ms. Zamora added. I'm going to call Mr. Chris Malone, executive Director of Technology, to give updates on that. And just so you know, the pictures that you saw tonight are early July, so it looks a lot better now.

Mr. Malone added to the presentation. Good evening, Madam President, members of the board, Dr. Goree. I'm pleased to come before you tonight to let you know that the bond projects with technology are progressing quickly. As of today, we've passed out 375 of the 585 computers. We opened appointments up all summer for the teachers to come at their will to pick up their devices. We have scheduled on July 31st to hand out all the rest of them to all the remaining teachers. So, we'll have staff at all campuses to hand out the remaining computers for the teachers. The 75-inch panels that were approved to go in, those distributions started today. We worked with Ms. Zamora and the LAN team to find out exactly when the classrooms would be ready. So, we've adjusted our schedule so that none of the new equipment goes into unfinished rooms.

We had four campuses. Let's see, it was Hastings, Acton, PACE, and Summit that there was no impact with construction. So, we started those campuses today, we'll be finished with those four by the end of the week. We'll start with some of our other campuses next Monday that are going to be finished, the classrooms will be finished. We'll be putting panels in along with the teaching stations and we call them their handy bags that go with their panels that have document cameras, remotes, pens, and those things.

We hope to have all but the high school completed by around the first weekend of August and we're going to go ahead and move forward with putting the panels in the high school. We decided that

there's no reason for those teachers to have to wait for that technology. That's our biggest portion of our district. About 40% of our staff and students are in that one building. So, there's no reason for them to not get that technology and go ahead and be using it. We've worked out a plan to be able to have all the panels installed in the high school. We're hoping to have it before our fall break, but for sure before Thanksgiving break. With that, I'll turn it back over to Ms. Zamora. Thank you.

Ms. Zamora finished the presentation. We would be happy to answer any questions that you may have.

President Culton commented. Good work. Y'all are doing a great job and making fantastic progress. We can't wait. The first day of school is right around the corner. So, thank you for working with us and for making sure that our students are safe even in the midst of construction and they're going to have nice facilities. So, thank you.

B. EARLY LITERACY HANDBOOK

Dr. Samuel Nix

Dr. Sam Nix presented the Early Literacy Handbook. President Culton, members of the board, and Dr. Goree. I am so excited about this item. One of the things that we know has been a challenge for us has been our early literacy. And one of the first things that Dr. Goree did when he got here was charge us to be very intentional about our work around early literacy. And so, we have done that, and we have worked for several months with community, with our campus administrators, with our teachers, with professionals, with companies and research to develop a literacy handbook that will be a guide for our early teachers and our administrators.

And so here to help talk about the specifics and details of this guide are two of the many individuals that helped to facilitate this. But Ms. Kristi Mullins, who is the most passionate person I've ever seen in my life, is about kids reading. She's our reading academy coordinator. And then also Ms. Lakiesha King, who is our coordinator of early reading. I'm going to invite them to the podium so that they can tell you the specifics of the handbook, the plan, the training, and how we plan to implement this to ensure that our students have the foundation that they need to be excellent readers in Duncanville.

Ms. Mullins added to the presentation. Good evening, Madam President Culton, members of the board and Dr. Goree. We're so excited to be here with you tonight. The first thing I'd like to bring your attention to is on page 353 of your board book. The copy of our presentation was sent to Jody in a skewed way, and so a fresh copy has been provided for you, and we apologize for that error. As we begin talking through the early literacy handbook, I want to just very quickly talk a smidge about my passion with this work. You all know, we all know that early literacy is the key to freedom for children. And we don't just mean academic freedom and emotional freedom, but it is a social freedom that allows for greater income potential, that allows for a career path that will take them far away from things that can be detrimental and into such good work. So, we thank you for this time to present the Literacy Handbook to you.

When composing the Literacy Handbook, we thought about the importance of this handbook and why

we would need such a document within the district. The goal is that all children read on grade level, and so district guidance in literacy is urgently necessary for all of our stakeholders. This plan is preventative and it's proactive in its nature versus reactive to truly affect foundational literacy. We partnered with many educational entities to help create the guidance within this handbook and you will see some of that laid out for you.

Within the Early Literacy handbook, we divided the work into four main components with each of the writers of this handbook taking one of those components as their own. With component number one, Ms. Lakiesha King did the work there and she will present Component One to you now.

Ms. King added to the presentation. Good evening, Madam President Culton, members of the board and Dr. Goree. I'll present to you Component One. The goal of Component One was to highlight, as Ms. Mullins said, that literacy is indeed a lifeline. And when there are literacy deficits, we know there are lasting effects such as generational poverty. So, what we wanted to do, we collected data to look at where our students are and where we wanted to go. What we found was that with first grade is where those deficits start to present themselves. And so, we created a strategic plan, and we named it Destination 2030. Within that plan we have three main priorities. And with those three main priorities, priority one says that we will build a strong literacy foundation through consistent use of HQIM or high-quality instructional materials. With priority two, we will strengthen intentional phonemic awareness and phonics instruction and intervention. And with priority three, we will increase teacher capacity by providing targeted professional learning opportunities to equip teachers to deliver that strong foundational skills instruction. And now we'll turn it back over to Ms. Mullins for Component Two.

Ms. Mullins added to the presentation. My favorite component of the handbook is Component Two. This speaks specifically to literacy principles. While Component One speaks to literacy as a lifeline, this speaks to the actual instruction that happens in the classroom from teacher to student. And we outlined four guiding principles for that work. Guiding principle number one is that students must receive explicit and systematic instruction from their teacher. Guiding principle number two relies heavily on foundational skills. There must be phonemic and phonological awareness and phonics delivered to students daily. Guiding principle number three is comprehension skills and fluency with metacognitive skills at the base of that work. Then guiding principle four is handwriting and composition as a part of overall literacy. We know that children cannot fully be literate unless they know how to read and write. Also in Component Two, we have created a roadmap for how we achieve the goals set forth in destination 2030.

You are also going to hear from me about Component Three. Component Three is then literacy in practice. We talk about the connection to state standards here, to the requirements set forth by House Bill 3, which includes Texas Reading Academies, House Bill 1605, and high-quality instructional materials and research-based instructional strategies, or RBIS, that have been set forth for us by Region 10 and TEA. We also, in this component, have outlined daily RLA instructional recommendations that include minute allocations and specifications for specific instructional guidelines. There are lastly some home and community enrichment ideas where we have given guidance to teachers for how they can engage parents and the community in this important literacy

work.

Shocker, you're going to hear from me about Component Four as well. Literacy resources are component number four, and within this component we have focused on the assessment portion of literacy as a whole. We talk you through beginning, middle, and end of the year benchmark assessments. There's progress monitoring that now begins in pre-K. There's the addition of teacher facilitated developmental reading assessment testing for all students to determine their accurate reading levels and ability to fluently read. There's i-Ready diagnostics and benchmarks, and we will continue to use the district common assessments at the end of each literary unit. We've also defined key terms for you within Component Four so that when people say things like phonemic and phonological awareness, you're not just shaking your head, but you know exactly what's being talked about. And then we've provided a list of free online resources for teachers, for families, and for our community.

In the development of the Early Literacy Handbook, we moved through three phases of development as instructed and led by Dr. Nix and Ms. Reyes. Phase one was our C&I development. We had the creation of a district level writing team and an early literacy committee that was made up of all C&I teaching and learning departments to provide feedback and consideration after each version of the handbook was prevented. Those meeting dates are outlined for you there.

Phase two is when we brought in the expertise of SLT and our superintendent, we asked them to provide feedback and comments on the Early Literacy Plan in its version then. We received that feedback there on May 20th, and then we took that feedback combined with what we had from our district level team and met with principals and teachers to receive their feedback on our plan. So, we met with approximately 15 teachers and administrators that spanned across all campuses and across all demographics. We had general education teachers, bi-literacy teachers, teachers representing special education, and we were able to hear from them and make final adjustments before we brought the plan that you have in front of you.

Not only did we have a path toward the development, but there's also next steps that we will continue to consider as the plan unfolds. Our team will train district and campus leaders on the purpose, implementation and impact of this handbook. And then in addition to training district and campus leaders, we will train classroom teachers in grades pre-K through two on the purpose and impact of this handbook. And then there will be a plan of communication created for the literacy expectations and practices that we will then intend to share with families and communities so that the work that we hope begins at home and then continues at school will have a connection and a bridge from school to home. We would love to hear your feedback and thoughts about the plan. If you have any questions, we would be happy to answer them for you now.

Dr. Goree commented. Thank you very much Madam President and thank you very much to our presenters. And I just want to take this opportunity to thank our academic team who has worked so diligently on this plan. This has been over a year in the work. And again, a lot of time thought, and energy has gone into this plan. And as you know, it is my true belief as I've stressed since sitting in this seat, that the gateway to freedom is teaching children how to read. If you want to see all areas of life improve, it's through literacy. So, I'm so excited about this step that we're making and looking forward not just to what we're doing now for pre-K two, but as we begin to expand this and eventually, our

goal will be to have a literacy program that will span the entire grade span of our school system. So, thank you so much for your time, your attention, and your presentation.

Trustee Fahey asked. I have one question. I noticed you're starting PK and do you have plans for three-year-olds?

Ms. Mullins replied. Yes ma'am. So, pre-K includes both pre-K three and pre-K four.

Trustee Dr. Flowers commented and asked. I really appreciate you mentioning the professional development of principals, because if you train teachers or when you train teachers, and principals don't know what to go in and look for, then teachers lose their motivation for staying on track or just not being monitored. So, I appreciate you guys adding the principals for the training. My question is, how often will the PD be given for just the strategies?

Ms. Mullins replied. Within your handbook, if you have it there, you'll see on page 13 our PD plan, that includes quarterly professional development based on the tier of teachers. So, teachers under this plan will be tiered as either a tier one, two, three, or four teachers. And based on that tier, they will receive quarterly every nine weeks, professional development.

Trustee Dr. Flowers asked. And my last question is, have you considered, since all of our students have technology adding some reading time or having staff in the reading department? You said this already?

Dr. Goree replied. No, I was just saying there's a new law for that that bans technology in schools. No, that was humor. But nevertheless, there is. We will have our devices in the school. Yeah.

Trustee Dr. Flowers stated. No, I meant for them to take home, since they take the devices home. Just a way to support the parents that will not be able to do the reading-

Ms. Mullins replied. Who may not be headed to Barnes and Noble to buy books.

Trustee Dr. Flowers commented. Right. I've seen some studies and I've seen some other districts that have a literacy component, and there are different staff members, and not just teachers, but other parents and different people that are reading stories that kids can access hearing, reading done to support the families.

Ms. Mullins replied. I understand what you're... I originally thought you were thinking about digitized books that students could read on their iPad. You're talking about the actual auditory reading to children who may not have it at home.

Trustee Dr. Flowers commented. Yes

Ms. Mullins replied. That is a fantastic idea. Not one that I had considered, but something that we certainly can consider. Thank you.

President Culton commented and asked. I would like to say Dr. Nix, Ms. Mullins and Ms. King, y'all did a great job on this. And we are just very, very happy to see this presentation and the handbook that you all have developed. I mean, it's going to make a world of difference because we know, we've seen the statistics. We all know that the younger a child learns to read, the better for them. And the implications are great because we know readers are leaders. So, thank you all very much for this. So, when can we expect, Dr. Goree, an update or periodic progress reports on this program?

Dr. Goree requested. Dr. Nix, do you want to speak about that? Because we're coming back to the board. I'll let Dr. Nix speak to that. And we do have an outline structure.

Dr. Nix replied. Thank you so much. This is being brought to you as an information item so that you guys can just be aware, but also charge us with the questions just like you did, so we can continue to massage and work through this. Our plan, of course, is to implement immediately training with principals. And as you said, Dr. Flowers, it's not just a plan. If we don't train appropriately and we don't have a system in place to monitor this, which is what the key is. And that's really what we've been working through.

To answer your question, we'll come back to the board next month with the solidification of all the training. We are finished, we're ready to implement, and then here's our update schedule for you. We will not just be implementing this plan. We will be monitoring. One of the challenges in the past has been we've been very loosely coupled. We laugh because we've had plans in the past. We've had plans that these ladies have worked on in the past. But we've been very loosely coupled as a district. And what I mean by that is we have a plan, we implement it, but if they use it, okay, if they don't, okay. Just not really monitoring and holding accountable for the support.

So, this is not a loosely coupled plan. This is a tightly coupled plan. And as Ms. Mullins said, the tiering of our teachers. You're loosely coupled when students can demonstrate to us that they are proficient. And if that's not the case, then there's a high level of support, high level monitoring and a high level of accountability that comes along with that. So, that is the difference in this plan. And we will of course be updating you along with our academic updates as we go through the year.

President Culton commented and asked. I see updating the board as a part of the accountability for this. It was mentioned, I guess, regarding reading materials that students could access at home. And I hadn't thought about digital books, but I guess can you elaborate a little bit more on that? Because I think that's a great idea as well.

Ms. Mullins replied. Yes. So, there are many free platforms that students can create accounts in the classroom. Teachers can help with the creation of completely free accounts with libraries filled with hundreds of thousands of titles that students can either read themselves digitally or, in some cases, not all, can be read aloud to them. Now, it's read aloud to them in an AI voice. They're certainly not getting a Ms. Mullen's read aloud. But it can still be read to them in the case that they are a reader that is just still learning. And so, while I think the idea of creating a library of read alouds is fantastic, the library that exists in a digitized version already exists and it's for free. So, that's something that we can work with teachers on to make sure that students all have access to that while we're building a

library of read alouds that sound the way that we would want them to sound.

President Culton asked. How would you build that in, I guess, as an incentive for students to take advantage of some of those other avenues? How would you incentivize them? And I know that the more they read, the better they become and that sort of thing. But I'm just asking the question.

Ms. Mullins replied. Yes. Well, I think the incentivization of any type of programming, especially, sadly, for reading that is not always children's number one choice, is critical. You know as well as we do that incentives typically cost money and have some type of figure associated with them. But we can come up with an incentive plan for students and for teachers in a similar fashion that we did in this last semester with some of the i-Ready challenges that we presented to campuses and students. They got on board with that in such a real way that I think whenever something is competitive, even if it's academic, if it's competitive, students and teachers get on board. So, it's something that maybe we can emulate what Dr. Atgebellum and her team did with i-Ready as part of this plan that we bring back to you in August.

Trustee Culton commented. Thank you. Excellent.

Trustee Dr. Flowers commented. Just a final comment. And just the recognition piece sometimes is not costly or just the recognition and competition. But I wanted to mention also a lot of the research said that it was really positive when you have other students as a part of that bank. There are a couple of districts I can share with you later that have them done already. Some of the athletes, and student leaders, and students that are not involved in anything, but just having some students, some upper grade level students do the actual reading that they can go to football games and things and recognize them. But the students being a part of that was a big part of that study.

Ms. Mullins replied. And I would imagine board members too would be a fantastic idea. I'll be emailing each of you.

Dr. Goree added. Thank you very much. And one thing in closing I'd like to just reiterate is that between school leadership and our academic office, we are working on our calendar of academic updates to the board, and this certainly will be a part of those academic updates as we go throughout the school year.

C. CONSIDER AND TAKE POSSIBLE ACTION TO APPROVE AN AMENDMENT TO BOARD POLICY FM (LOCAL) STUDENT ACTIVITIES TO OPT OUT OF ALLOWING HOMESCHOOL PARTICIPATION IN UIL ACTIVITIES AS ALLOWED BY TEXAS EDUCATION CODE §33.0832(C-2) Tellauance Graham and Derick Roberson

Mr. Tellauance Grahan presented the Consider and Take Possible Action to Approve an Amendment to Board Policy FM (Local) Student Activities to Opt Out of Allowing Homeschool Participation in UIL Activities as Allowed by Texas Education Code §33.0832(C-2). Greetings once again to President Colton, to all members of the board and to Dr. Gorey. I think we've made it to the most exciting part of the night, the end of the night. And as we talk about these bills, we know that the 89th legislative session was very heavy on education, introducing several new statutes that must be in place before

September the 1st of 2025. Our legal counsel, our cross-functional teams and committees are already translating many of these mandates into actionable district procedures and policies. This evening, you'll receive a concise overview of many of these bills that require board action. Prior to the deadline, most come with fixed, non-negotiable requirements. But I'm going to talk about two measures now. House Bill 1481 and Senate Bill 401 require districts to make changes before they're enacted.

So, as we start today with Senate Bill 401, homeschool participation in UIL activities, currently or historically, UIL has opposed legislation like this, which allows homeschool students to participate in UIL activities. The primary concerns will be listed next. So, if we look at UIL and what its historical purpose was, we'll see that it once was created for academic, athletic and artistic opportunities for only Texas public school students. This policy shifted with 401, expanding UIL's eligibility to non-enrolled students making notable shifts in UIL's historical connection to public education. Participation disconnect homeschool students participating without enrollment may blur the lines between public school and private school education.

So, if we look at the considerations tonight, why are we asking to opt out of this particular deal? Public school students are subject to a six-week academic eligibility check. It's called the no pass, no play. Homeschool students are monitored by their parent educator with less formal oversight. Next is the flexible scheduling. Homeschool students may benefit from a more flexible schedule, potentially increasing the availability of more practice and recovery time, which means that a homeschool student could practice for six or seven hours a day. Which increases, number three, the competitive advantage. This increase in flexibility can unintentionally provide homeschool students with that competitive advantage.

District oversight. Next, districts will be responsible for verifying academic standings, residency, discipline compliance for non-enrolled participants. And at this time, the district does not have the metrics to do those items. If we look at the operational compliance, schools must collect and validate the homeschool students' equivalency, and attendance and document to ensure UIL compliance. So, all the expectations that we have for our regular school students will comply or will be also expected of our homeschool students. Disciplinary standards. We know that districts must determine how disciplinary infractions are reported and enforced for students not enrolled in the district.

Next, residency and transfer rules. Homeschool students must meet the same residency and transfer rules as enrolled students, but verification process may require additional steps. For example, if a student chooses to start the school year at a school but decides later that he wants to transfer to homeschool, that student will not be able to participate in athletics for the remainder of the year.

Next, rationale for district opt-out. State approved, first, Senate Bill 401 is law and UIL must implement and support. But local school districts have the right to opt out via the local board action. Protecting the district resources, and oversight of non-enrolled students could strain staff time resources that are intended to support our enrolled students.

And next, equity and eligibility. The district lacks standardized mechanisms to consistently verify homeschool student academic performance, which could cause inconsistencies. We plan to of course, get better at that over the years, but currently, we do not have those mechanisms in place. Preserving program integrity, opting out, maintains a consistent system for all students participating and avoiding complications tied to outside regulation. At this time, the next steps in speaking to our attorney, our

current policy is up-to-date, and we will not have to make any changes to the policy. It's simply up to the board to opt in or well, to opt. You don't have to opt in. It's already in place to opt out of the current policy, so we do not have to amend. Are there any questions about Senate Bill 401?

Dr. Goree added. And one thing I'll add before questions from the board is that this is informational tonight. Our plan is to bring an actionable item to the board next month with the recommendation to opt out of including homeschool students in our UIL activities.

D. HB 1481 - RELATING TO THE USE OF PERSONAL WIRELESS COMMUNICATION DEVICES BY STUDENTS DURING INSTRUCTIONAL TIME Tellauance Graham

Mr. Tellauance Graham presented HB 1484 – Relating to the Use of Personal Wireless Communication Devices by Students During Instructional Time. As we continue with some of the legal and policy updates, we know that this is one of the more talked about policy updates through this legislative cycle. This is House Bill 1481, which is the new law that restricts personal and electronic device use during school hours in all public K-12 schools. Again, it promotes the focus on learning environments, reduces distraction, and limits cyberbullying and social media misuse during school hours. Now, what is considered a personal communication device, it is not just limited to cell phones. It also includes tablets, smart watches, radios, the new meta-glasses, and all other electronic devices capable of telecommunication and digital communication. All those items, of course, would be banned during the school day. And of course, what is considered the school day, that is the times that students enter the school to the end of that particular school day, not during the after school activities or school hours.

What are the next steps? The next steps, currently, we do have a discipline committee that is reviewing this policy and determining how we will implement this policy. As Dr. Goree stated, we will bring this policy to you at the following board meeting for your vote on it. We do have a current proposed policy from TASB, which simply gives all the recommendations. That's pretty much in the law. It's not changing much, but it gives the district the opportunity to decide how we're going to implement it. And when we talk about implementing it, it's talking about how will you discipline children that bring those particular items to school? What will be the infraction? What will be the things that you'll do if students decide not to release that phone to the administration? So, all those things will be decided during this discipline committee, and we will have those regulations prepared for you at the next board meeting.

Communications, we're going to inform parents, students, and staff of the new policy through multiple channels. And, of course, enforcement and discipline will establish those consistent enforcement protocols across all campuses. And again, we do have a committee that is working on that alone with our legal team that's providing guidance to what we can and cannot do. And as we think about this, that word interpretation, anytime I talk to one of our attorneys, that word interpretation comes into play. Even today we received notice on some changes we had to make to this particular policy based on some previous information that we had when we first received the policy versus now. So, as you ask questions today, we are yet receiving information on how to

implement this particular policy. At this time, I will take questions.

Trustee Fahey asked. All our classrooms are equipped with a phone, is that correct? I mean, is there access to a phone in every classroom?

Mr. Graham replied. I don't know if every classroom has a phone. I know that they were adding those phones to the classrooms, but I don't know if every single class has a phone. But every class should have a working phone. We're not going to say that everyone works, but they should have a phone.

President Culton asked. Mr. Graham, would you elaborate on the effective date of the bill?

Mr. Graham replied. The bill must be in place before September the 1st, 2025.

President Culton asked. So, you'll be bringing back an item to the Board of Trustees, that is the August meeting. What is the potential timeline like on the communication and all of that? That will have to happen after the board approves.

Dr. Goree replied. Right. I do think in this situation, this will be one of those things that we will have to begin to communicate out, pending board action. Because again, any rule that you're going to enforce in a school year must start day one. So, we will have to start this day one. Again, we're not in a position now because Mr. Graham mentioned our local discipline. We're also working with local districts, working through our legal team. And it's truly changing by the day. So, again, we did not have enough information to bring something tonight. But again, this will be something that we will have to begin enforcing, pending board approval, just so that we make sure our families are aware of the direction. And what I will tell you is that we will walk very close to the law so that really, we'll somewhat put the board in a position of approving the plan that we do bring forward.

Mr. Graham added. And with that, we have communicated through social media that this is a law. So, that has gone out several times.

Dr. Goree added. Right. And we do plan to increase those communications as we draw closer to the first day of schools and continue to get that out there on our social media sites. And really, we'd like to try and get very close to what this will look like so that we can begin to communicate that to families.

E. 2025 LEGISLATIVE UPDATES: REQUIRED BOARD ACTION Tellauance Graham

Mr. Tellauance Graham presented 2025 Legislative Updates: Required Board Action. As we finish tonight, I want to take this from a very high level, as we introduce many of the bills that must be in place before September the 1st, 2025. So, tonight, again, I will talk about these particular bills and give one or two points about them as we move forward on how we will implement them in the future.

Again, you'll receive a summary of the board action requirements. The key deadline is September the first, and of course, we want to comply by that September the third date on some of the particular

policies.

We'll start with Senate Bill 13, which is the library materials bill. And this states that we must create a local school library advisory council at every ISD, and at least 51% of the voting members must be parents who are not district employees, and councils must meet twice a year with proposed agendas, minutes and recordings. Next, it gives the parents a dashboard-level transparency, online access to full library catalogs, plus the right to flag titles that their own child may not check out. Districts must also send an automatic record each time a book leaves the library.

Next is Senate Bill 12. And there are several different policies that are coming out of Senate Bill 12. So, I'll start with the first one. The first one is the social transitioning ban. This bars schools from supporting social transitioning, staff may not use pronouns or names that differ from the student's biological sex. Instruction or clubs focused on sexual orientation or gender identity are prohibited.

Next, it expands the parental consent and notification. Rim permission now requires any human sexuality lessons and most health and psych services; schools must notify parents of mental health changes and may not conceal that particular information.

Next, we will look at Senate Bill 12 again and we're talking about the grievance procedure now. This mandates a dedicated local grievance track so parents can appeal violations of their statutory rights all the way to the board uniform and timelines, TEA must create a statewide complaint form, and districts must post it online and follow prescribed response deadlines.

Next, if we look at controversial topics, staff who engage students to withhold info from parents face mandatory discipline or termination.

Next, board must adopt a termination policy for employees who perform banned DEI duties or facilitate social transition.

Next, we will look at the DEI duties. This outlaws DEI duties training, hiring preferences, DEI statements unless expressly required by anti-discrimination law. This bans preferential treatment in hiring and mission based on race, color, ethnicity, gender, and sexual orientation.

Senate Bill 12 also talks about parental rights. This codifies parents' fundamental right to direct their moral, religious, educational and medical decision, strict scrutiny standards for any infringement. It adds a new record access guarantee to library checkouts, health data, intervention logs and annual right brochures, plus an online portal for feedback.

And now House Bill 1522 and Senate Bill 1413 are about meeting requirements. House Bill 1522, the Open Meetings Act, notice must be posted for three business days, no longer 72 hours. And a budget hearing notice must include a tax bill comparison graphic.

Senate Bill 1413 minutes must list the trustee's vote, and attendance, plus all resolutions, and be online within seven days. All regular and special meetings must be recorded and the video posted greatly expanding transparency at minimal fiscal impact according to the bill.

And again, some of these bills as we talk to our attorneys and we start thinking about interpretation, some of these will have different ways that we can implement them.

I've already discussed Senate Bill 401 and House Bill 1481. The final one is Senate Bill 10, which deals

with the 10 Commandments. It requires public schools to display a durable poster or framed copy of the 10 Commandments in each classroom. Caveat allows but does not require districts to use district funds to purchase, which means that if these are donated, we must put them up.

Trustee McNeely asked. How big?

Mr. Graham replied. It's 16 by 10. 16 by 10. They give specific data on exactly the size and what they should look like. Are there any questions? Our next steps, again, we're continuing talking to our legal team and of course TASB is drafting the policy language. We want adoption of the board by August 2025. And of course, we'll update the books and the board policy manual. Are there any questions?

10. COMMUNICATIONS FROM CITIZENS

There were no communications from citizens.

11. ADJOURNMENT AT 9:34 PM

Trustee McNeely made a motion to adjourn; Trustee Phillips seconded the motion.

President Culton commented. Thank you all for attending tonight. And thank you trustees for conducting with excellence the business of the district. And thank you, Dr. Goree and staff. Y'all are superstars. Thank you.

Dr. T. Lamar Goree		
Superintendent of Schools		
Board President	Board Secretary	